
Good evening: 
  
I would like to update everyone on the direction in which we are progressing to move 
toward reopening 4-H camp at Las Posadas State Forest. 
  
Between Las Posadas 4-H Camp Board, Mike Marcucci of CalFire, and Brad Wagenknecht 
and many other contributors we arrived at September 30, 2022 to hold a tour of the 4-H 
camp location to review the information from Cal Fire previous inspection in July 2022.  
  
At this time I would like to thank everyone who was part of the inspection in July 2022 and 
everyone who continues to work to make camp happen at Las Posadas for the many 4-H 
youth. 
  
In attendance for the meeting were the following people: 
Mike Marcucci                                   Cal Fire  Unit Chief 
Peter Leuzinger                                 Cal Fire  Las Posadas Forest Manager 
Jeremy Omelas                                  Cal Fire 
Josh Randol                                        Cal Fire 
Brian Ham                                           Cal Fire 
Logan Pitts                                          Representative for Senator Bill Dodd 
Brad Waqenknecht                          Supervisor District 1 Napa County 
Matthew Torrence                           Las Posadas 4-H Camp Board President (Marin County) 
Margret Close                                    Las Posadas 4-H Camp Board Secretary (Sonoma County) 
Jim Richards                                       Alameda County 4-H Camp Program Leader 
Michelle Machado                           Las Posadas 4-H Camp Board member (Sonoma County) 
Craig Machado                                  Sonoma County 4-H Camp Program Leader 
Tammy Hill                                           Las Posadas 4-H Camp Board member (Napa County) 
Devon Baldocchi                               Las Posadas 4-H Camp Board member (Contra Costa 
County) 
Tom Baldocchi Jr.                              Contra Costa 4-H Camp Program Leader (Contra Costa 
County) 
  
At the meeting we were handed a report on the septic system which identified that there 
were many problems with the system. This report out lined the system would have to be 
replaced to comply with Napa County Health Department regulations. 
Mike Marcucci stated his focus was getting camp back to Las Posadas and the three major 
items would be the septic system compliance, the bridge over Moore Creek near Burnside 
Circle, and dying trees from the beetle infestation. Mike Marcucci stated that Cal Fire would 
not be able to help financially tree removal or any of the other projects. 
At the meeting Mike Marcucci did not have the Fire Marshall’s inspection completed to 
share with the attendees at the meeting. 
I received the Fire Marshall’s report in an email on November 11, 2022 with the following 
information. 
  



Here is the body of the email which I received: 
  
“Good morning, Matt, 
  
For your meeting Monday I have provided an outline/timeline of what CAL FIRE will need to 
begin the 4H camp CEQA process.  Chief Leuzinger and I have established that to begin the 
archeological review and CEQA we will need the scope of work, mainly what part(s) of the 
camp will have the ground.   I have also attached the Ca. State Fire Marshal reports for the 
parts of the camp that failed their inspection one year ago; I would caution you that there 
may be more parts of the camp that could fail as it has been a year. 
  
For the 4H moving forward, we will need what the repair/replacement of the septic systems 
throughout the camp will entail.  This will be at the expense of 4H and I am assuming will be 
an engineer’s report outlining the scope of work that will be needed to bring the 4H camp 
septic system up to Napa County Code.  CAL FIRE will grant access to the Las Posadas 
Experimental Forest for the report to be completed.   CAL FIRE is working on a work plan for 
the removal of the trees that are posing a hazard to the camp and once complete we will 
share with the 4H as this report will also need to be a part of the CEQA and archeological 
review.  Once the tree report is complete 4H will be able to assess the cost for the removal 
of the trees which will be borne by 4H.   
  
Finally, as the walking bridge over Moore Creek is thought to be unusable as it is potentially 
unsafe it will need to be assessed, if 4H plans to continue having a walking bridge.  If that is 
the plan, then we will need to know the scope of work to replace/repair as that will 
potentially need to also be included in the CEQA process.  I also believe but am not positive 
that the bridge will need to be permitted by Napa County.  
Once the project work plans are completed and the Archaeological review is underway,  we 
can begin the assessment of impacts to other resource areas such as water quality, 
wildlife, botany, etc.   As we work through this assessment the results will guide us as to 
what the appropriate level of CEQA documentation is required. CALFIRE's initial 
assessment is that a Negative Declaration may need to be prepared, but that 
determination is speculative until we complete the analysis of all resource areas; CAL FIRE 
will take on the role of lead agency under CEQA. 
I am sure that this email will create questions and I am happy to take those questions and 
find answers as warranted.” 
  
Thank you. 
  



 

  
Mike Marcucci 
Unit Chief – Sonoma Lake Napa Unit 
1199 Big Tree Rd., St. Helena, CA 94574 

       

  
 


